[image: image1.emf][image: image2.wmf]END OF THE ROAD
Apart from National events at Earl's Colne, the most popular walking race in Essex in recent years has been the Nicola 5 Miles on Canvey Island, which has taken that title from the Essex Police 5 miles.  Four years ago an officially recognised Walking Section was added to the programme, and it's really caught on - one year exceeding 50 finishers.  The main business of the day is a run, so us walkers get to start 15 minutes before the crowd.  The promotion is staged as a memorial race for the late and much missed Nicola Kemp who sadly departed at a very young age.  As a memorial event it's certainly been successful as "The Nicola" has become a regular fixture for so many athletes and fun-runners alike.   Along the way serious fund raising has been undertaken with profits going to good causes - such as The Great Ormond Street Hospital for Sick Children and The Institute of Child Health.   
This fixture grew so rapidly that a limit had to be imposed ... and then its base, Canvey Island Junior School, could no longer cope resulting in a second venue being obtained at the nearby Concord Rangers Football Club.

Well folks, as the late comic Jimmy Wheeler used to say, "Aye Aye. That's your lot"    Sunday March 29th sees the final curtain on one of the most successful races ever to grace our Essex fixtures’ calendar.  Let's all get our entries in before the limit is reached and let's see if the can put yet another large charity sum into the ledger before it closes for a final time.   As more walking races get shoved into public parks, here is still an opportunity to race on the open road with a long stretch of Canvey Island's sea wall on the way back - "bracing racing".  The marshaling is top class, with the local Special Constabulary keen to assist the helpers.

We sincerely thank STEVE and KAY KEMP for all they've done, plus their family and friends and a large group of helpers ... many of whom have been involved with this event since its beginning.   And a big “thank you” to all race entrants themselves, many of whom have also been regulars from Day 1.

Let's see all walkers turning out to participate in the final chapter of a wonderfully enjoyable and thoroughly well supported and organised event.  Essex Walker's email service has distributed entry forms and our Canvey Island readers will have forms with them at meetings ... so folks ... get involved for one last time.

ON THE MOVE
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Enfield & Haringey AC have advised us that all future Enfield League races are to be staged at Picketts Lock.   For Essex based entrants that means it's nearer for you all.
LICC SUPPORT
After last year's poor LICC support (1 race saw just 2 racing and another only a solitary competitor), Essex Walker asked readers if it was time to withdraw from this Series?   Readers were asked to give an opinion about our pulling out to either Hon Ed or CARL LAWTON (our LICC link man).  Not one single response was received by either, so you're obviously happy continuing - so hopefully such support for this 2009 Series will be reflected on start lines.   We reduce races to farce if 1-and-2 turn up in front of other athletes/other disciplines.   The LICC is being expanded and is to have a higher profile, so it's to the credit of our readers that they didn't want to leave the Competition.   Thanks to all for your support.

RECORDS BROKEN
A snapshot of UK race walking's current state, with a vision of an enormous task facing the “Think Tank", was shown when top statistician (and RWA Centenary Dinner guest speaker) PETER MATTHEWS published his "must read" 2008 ranking tables for all athletics events.   Despite gloom, Essex County came out very well.

The Men's 20K saw a new record ... an all-time low of just 2 reaching the inclusion standard.  Only 7 men beat 1:40, of whom just 2 were fast enough to make the table.  They were DANIEL KING 1:26.14 and BEN WEARS 1:32:38.   So an Essex man tops the table, being included for a 6th time. 

At 50K just 3 UK men are ranked - and all have an Essex base.   They are (in order) DANIEL KING 4:04:49, DOMINIC KING 4:16:19 and National Champion SCOTT DAVIS 4:29:25.   Scott makes this 50K table for a 4th time, Dan for a 2nd while Dominic makes his first appearance.

In the Ladies’ table just 4 are listed, of whom 3 were born in the "Swinging Sixties".   So that's hardly a bet for the future.  But well done to this quartet on reaching the inclusion standard.   Another record ... as Peter Matthews reports that the depth is the worst ever and that promising youngsters of recent years have fallen away.   Needless to say No 1 JOHANNA JACKSON is a class apart with 1:32:28, which is way ahead of the other 3 ranked ladies.   A special mention to Dr LISA KEHLER (3rd) who once studied at Essex University in Colchester.  Lisa set a double ladies’ record for her 21st inclusion in the rankings, over a 25 years span from 1983.

EDITORIAL - "IT'S DISGUSTING"
That's what was said by Essex County's Honorary Walking Secretary RAY PEARCE at the Lea Valley Stadium on the occasion of the inaugural Essex County AAA Indoor Athletics Championships.   Said Ray, "When this was proposed I asked a number of Essex based walkers if they would support a walk being included.  I went along to the meeting which decided the programme and put up a case for a walking race to be on the programme.   Then on the day, just 3 Essex walkers have their names on the programme.”  To be fair there were 4 names who would have been on the programme, but those potential entrants overlooked the closing date.

As for the race the gold/silver/bronze medals went to PHIL BARNARD, DAVE SHARPE and DAVE AINSWORTH respectively.   Where is Essex walking going, when DA gets an individual bronze County medal...and in 2008 even raced for Essex in an Inter-County representative meeting.   The Lea Valley Stadium was full to standing room only and we had a chance to be ambassadors for race walking and showcase our talents in front of such a large crowd (who were swelled by "Think Tank" members who were meeting in a side room afterwards).   We had 6 judges and many other officials...but where were you all?   One thought was that there are too many fixtures, yet Essex were not well represented at the area's other race that weekend (Bexley) where 2 of those 3 Essex indoor medallists were also at.   On a personal note it's a slight for Essex Walker and its Editor.   I tried to publicise this event in the publication and entry forms were emailed to all-and-sundry, with entry forms also made available at meetings.   Perhaps I'm wasting my time - indeed one reader has already emailed me to say that I'm obsessed with walking and that I ought to lighten-up and find some other interests (I do have several other, and more rewarding, interests).   Perhaps it's time, when that 500th meeting arrives to close down the Essex League and this publication (only a small fraction of its 300+ readers are now active Essex walkers).   As walkers we let down those officials who are trying so hard to keep the flag flying for Essex walking, especially our Walking Secretary who tried hard to get us in a major meeting - and then found himself not supported.  Perhaps we can improve on last year's poor turnout; in the outdoor Essex County AAA 3,000 Metres Championship race at Melbourne Stadium over the weekend 9th/10th may?  Hope springs eternal!.  DA
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January's issue contained a reader's suggestion for a trophy to be awarded in the name of the late and already much missed JERRY EVERETT.  Do we really want that for walking?   Jerry's appearances are about 3-to-1 in favour of his running races.   We are now mothballing trophies in Essex walking owing to dwindling fields.   At Ilford we've recently taken a decision to withdraw all manner of trophies (1st Veteran, Best Stylist, 1st Centurions etc.)  People just don't want them nowadays.   Trophies do mean much, such as memorial trophies for past worthies, but these are not respected.   Take - just as one example - the Roy Mendham Cup.  This has been awarded each year since Roy's death in 1979, for the victor at Ilford's pre-Christmas 10K.  We recently reminded you that Roy was blinded by a WW2 mortar attack in Italy, and that he continued racing (with guides) up to the London-to-Brighton distance.   Indeed he finished our inaugural Essex League race (September 1967).   Yet when awarded this year, this cup contained no winners’ names since "2002 J Hall".  Thanks John, we know you respect such awards.  Of course we know what happens - one person doesn't bother (despite having possession for an entire year) and then the next doesn't want to arrange for 2 names ... and so on.   Ilford will restore this trophy back to a proper state as Roy means so much to those who ever had the pleasure (and it was a pleasure) of knowing him.   BOB DOBSON wrote an article about trophy discipline (or lack of) in Essex walker not so long ago.  Bob drew attention to these matters asking for all trophies always to be returned on time, cleaned and engraved and ready for re-presentation.  Bob's call has been repeated by other contributors.   So we'll add to such views on trophy discipline.
THE KRYPTON FACTOR

Among contestants in the latest series was STEVE ALLEN (Hertfordshire version) who gave it his all on the TV game show which combines mental tasks with strength (the assault course).    Well done to Steve for having a go.

 

Mr PRESIDENT

Loughton AC 2nd claim member JOHN HALL is President of the famous Belgrave Harriers, so adding to numerous other appointments - RWA Southern Area Vice President, Civil Service Walking Secretary, Middlesex AAA Walking Secretary,  BMAF Walking Secretary designate, London Business Houses Walking Organiser and he's one of the duo (with CARL LAWTON - another holder of many offices) who offered to assist CHRIS FLINT (another with many offices) at Veterans AC plus any other tasks that we've missed.    Again it shows how walking continues to land so few of its participants with so many tasks.    But we truly appreciate all John does for our sport and wish him a memorable year with the Bels chain around his neck.
PLANE COINCIDENCE
Former Internationals MIKE DUNION and GEORGE NIBRE met while waiting to board a Ryanair special to Limoges, near where both own property.   They sat together (you choose your own seating on Ryanair) and recollected past times.   Recounted George, "The last time Mike and I were on a plane together was in 1977 when going to a Junior 10K International in Italy at Lake Maggiore.  That race was won by MAURIZIO DAMILANO who went on to be an Olympic 20K Champion".   Indeed he did, just 3 years later in Moscow (1980) when setting a then 20K Olympic best in 1.23.36.   In 1984 he gained bronze, competed in 1988 and came 4th in 1992.  He's now a leading light on the World officiating stage - one whom we've recently seen at Royal Leamington Spa in such capacity.

REVIEWING THE SITUATION
MIKE DUNION, now resident in France, was back in Blighty as he's a leading light in the Chelmsford Operatic Society.  He's landed the "plum" part of FAGIN in "Oliver".   "Break a leg" as they say in the theatrical world.   Mike was fast ... indeed he won the Essex County Junior 3,000 metres at Melbourne Stadium's dust bowl in 1975 clocking 12.58 in the colours of the Essex Police.  Seniors and juniors raced together and, in a very large field, he was headed only by top Senior - DON COX who broke the tape in 12.56.2 in the colours of hosts Chelmsford AC.

DON'T DO IT!
On hearing about disqualifications in the SCVACC 3,000 metres at Picketts Lock, IAAF supremo PETER MARLOW stated, "I don't understand why veteran walkers continue to support 'A' races".   Peter gave his  permission for this view to be published in EW.

ON THE FRONT COVER
Congratulations to administrative giants PETER CASSIDY and PETER MARLOW for making the front cover of February's Race Walking Record.   Hmmm!   They're the two shadowy figures in the background and slightly out of focus, standing beneath a tree while watching DARRELL STONE powering his way to victory in the RWA Southern Area 10K at Monks Hill.

PUBLISH AND BE DAMNED
Walkers are used to one regular attender giving out his political leaflets.   Now devout DAVE SHARPE has gone in for dissemination ... handing out Church leaflets to attenders.   Well recipients could take them home to compare the various promises made.

HIGH POSITION FILLED
The appointed UK DIRECTOR OF RACE WALKING is ANDI DRAKE, one known to all our many readers.   We wish him success in his post as 2012 gets ever nearer.
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Dear Dave … (           
LETTERS to the EDITOR’s INBOX
EMAILS JOHN BORGARS re LAMP POSTS
I doubt that the risks are as low as 360 million to one.  About a quarter-of-a-century ago I did so while distracted (and cold stone sober). The next morning, my assistant (seeing my eyebrow) asked if I had run into a lamppost, since I did not wear specs for training for marathons which, at that time, was my only exercise. 
My wife can remember another friend walking into a lamppost so our limited data implies that the estimate is out by an order of magnitude. It is very improbable that two people have walked into lamp-posts out of our limited group if the likelihood is that one out of six times the UK population will do so.
Regards …                                                           John
 
SAD NOTIFICATION
It is with great sadness that I have to inform you, Norman Knott passed away on December 19th, 2008 from a massive heart attack.  I can only thank God that he did not allow Norman to suffer, as he had experienced several scary times since his major heart surgery in 1995.  We had been married 51 wonderful years in October 2008, for which I am most grateful.  He was a truly gentle and loving father, devoted grandad and we miss him terribly.

He was a member of the Woodford, Essex club and also Brighton, Sussex.
Yours very sincerely …                           Margaret Knott
WE HAVE A NEW WEBSITE!!

The website of the Centurion Vereniging Nederland is totally renewed by C-949 Frans Leijtens and we have also a new provider and a new name.

www.centurionverenigingnederland.nl
Look on our site and make a link with your own site.

With kind regards ….                     C-389 Piet Jansens
Secretary. Centurion Vereniging Nederland

EMAILS FORMER WALKER JUNE CORK
Jerry's funeral clashed with something else unfortunately, although I did send a personal card to his widow.     I knew his health had been a problem recently, but I was staggered that he had succumbed - and at such an age.  The last time I saw him was at Garon Park when he was a Walking Judge for the County 10K on 20th September and as Announcer, I did make a point of introducing the Judges to the spectators who otherwise would have stood there anonymously ... can't have that!
 
Although we don't have many walkers any more, all the entry forms you send me for walking events are advertised on the Walking page on Southend AC's website.  I do hope Walking picks up, but it does seem to me that lots of things seem to be in the doldrums, not only Walking.
Best wishes …                                                      June
NEWS FROM SARNIA 

Sarnia have just held our AGM and we now have a new Secretary and Treasurer and I was hoping you could put a small piece in the Essex Walker to let people know. The details are as follows -

 

Secretary - Mrs Karen Sheppard

Roustel, La Rochelle, Vale, Guernsey      GY3 5DZ

Tel - 01481 249630   Email karensheppard@cwgsy.net
 

Treasurer and Race Secretary - Mrs Jayne Le Noury

Jedburgh, Sohier Clos, Sohier Road, Vale,
Guernsey      GY3 5PX

Tel - 01481 246865  Email lenouryjedburgh@cwgsy.net
Thanks very much …                             Jayne Le Noury
EMAILS DAVE KATES

Sorry to hear about the unfortunate turn of events last Sunday, that led the judges to a position where they felt compelled to remove 4 of the 10 competitors from the walk race.  Speaking from my own experience at the World Indoor last year in Clermont Ferrand, France, there can be few worse places for both a walker to suffer a DQ and for a judge to administer one.  An indoor arena is a very intimate stage where the judges and walkers alike can almost feel the spectators breathing down their necks.  Everyone on the track or in the middle infield will feel the glare and relative heat of the spotlights on them and will hear clearly the tone if not the exact detail of any comment directed at them, because of the closeness of the crowd.  When I suffered that DQ in France we stood together, the Chief Judge and I and we shook hands, as two very lonely people, immersed in a sea of stadium spotlights and surrounded by several thousand dark invisible faces, a number of whom offered their opinion on the proceedings.  He was saddened the Chief Judge, but what could he do, 'the gun with the order to fire' had been handed to him.  Like the Roman Arena, the both of us were trapped in the infield until the race was completed.  No Lions, but plenty of humiliation.  I would take the Lions any day of the week and I do not want to be in that place again.  The only advice I can offer about Sunday, particularly bearing in mind that I was not there, is that we try to understand.  I suspect that there is nothing to be gained by walkers blaming judges and judges being forced to defend decisions that they are compelled to make.  Whether you are a judge or a walker, this is our sport and if 'circumstances' of that sport are putting us all in situations we do not like we need to talk about it and then where or if possible, change 'those circumstances or rules' or at least mitigate them with common sense.
I do hope that the events of Sunday do not overshadow or detract from John Hall's brilliant performance in setting a new British M60 best of 14:55:49.  I offer my warmest congratulations, that was a 'top drawer' performance and I know what that record will mean.  I wish John well for the rest of the season.
Kind regards …                                                        Dave
EMAILS CARL LAWTON
As an unbiased co-opted official for the walk at Picketts Lock (Judges recorder) I regrettably did not get that much time to actually watch the whole race as I was rather busy looking at DQ cards and recording them on the board.  However, I can fairly assume that we could have at least four less entries next year.  It does somehow seem that our judges’ hands are tied by the bent knee rule as it stands.  But my brief view of the field in action according to the rule even more should have come out.  But as far as I was concerned they were walking.  Anyway it is hoped this will all be thrashed out by RWA General Committee in the next 12 months.  As I have said before we have to get the general public on board, many there on Sunday apparently did not understand the DQs. 

Also something for contention.  There is still confusion on warnings/DQs. I am not surprised.  Of the cards coming in there were THREE different sorts.  One had "Disqualification" printed on it, another had "Warning" printed on it.  Not sure of the third type.  Without naming names, although the cards are available for viewing, there was one DQ card in for contact and he was an extremely back marker.  Let’s get our house in order.  Finally I do think that this should have been an A race.
EMAILS STEVE UTTLEY
It was disappointing that owing to disqualification only 6 out of the original 10 competitors finished the SCVAC Indoor 3kms Championships.  To make matters even worse 3 other competitors finished on two cards, so we were a hair’s breadth from losing over half the field.  I understand that at least 16 cards were issued for 10 competitors. So a field of middle-aged and elderly competitors in a club championship race (this was not a proper area championship since those of us not in the SCVAC had to race as guests) were subjected to the judgment of the full international rules - rules by the way which are only sporadically enforced in major competitions, and adhered to by almost no-one.

Not surprisingly there was considerable discontent after the race.  A number of competitors stated that they will never enter such a competition again.  I understand that Peter Marlow has said that veterans should refuse to support A races.  It would certainly assist us if these races were held under the B rules, though that would have invalidated John Hall's superb M60 record on Sunday.  However, without some change these veteran's track races are in danger of being unviable.

What is disappointing is that we in race walking appear to have suddenly rediscovered our collective death wish.  More than a few competitors must be wondering whether it is worth continuing to support walking at all or whether we should hang up our shoes and walk away altogether.  I am afraid I am amongst those considering such a course - even though I was among the (small) majority who was allowed to cross the finish line.  
Kind regards …                                                   Steve
EMAILS CHRIS CHILDS
I felt sorry for all those disqualified on Sunday - five judges is a lot to contend with from my point of view and I always felt scrutinised and that I couldn't risk going any quicker. 
Best wishes and good walking …                        Chris
 

Adds Hon Ed:   We've received more emails (for instance from Arthur Thomson and John Hall) but this is only a newsletter and there's a limit as to what we can publish.  Hon Ed's views are under the result of this controversial race, in that entrants did know what they were submitting their names for.  However, it shows where this sport is going, if indeed it's going anywhere?   Such correspondence makes that recent RWA AGM debate even more relevant, as we try to keep our sport going for a bit longer.                       DA

Greetings from The Gambia
 … where the mid day temperature has returned to a nice warm 34 degrees after a month or so when it was sometimes as low as 25!  On behalf of the children, parents, staff and committee I thank Essex Walker for helping to make it possible and to those who individually contributed by foregoing the sending of Christmas cards so that the children of our home would benefit  .In fact it has helped us to maintain an average of 17 places available, the most we’ve had for a long time. So keep up the training, but watch out for the slippery pavements and hope especially for the officials that there’s not too many frozen toes and fingers.  I enjoy hearing your news.
Thanks again                                    Geoff (Hart House)
GRUNT 'N' GROAN
On his way to UK indoor record success at Lea Valley, Loughton 2nd claimer JOHN HALL began loud grunting from a long way out.   Those being lapped by a seemingly unchallenged race leader thought that DAVE SHARPE was about to overtake them, as he's been known to up the volume when giving it his all.  Afterwards John was baffled as he'd never grunted before!   Views about such noise can be read on the excellent www.racewalkuk.com website.
TRAVELLING MAN
The Enfield League training day at Moulton (Suffolk)  was cancelled owing to snow.  Word got around and nobody turned-up ... bar one!     Much travelled Loughton AC 2nd claimer SEAN PENDER was not in the "information loop" and duly turned up at Moulton.   So Sean, with host RON WALLWORK, slipped and slid their around the village in order to "Get Some In" as they used to say in the Royal Air Force.

YOUR COUNTY NEEDS YOU!
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The CAU Inter-Counties T & F Championships will be held at Bedford International Stadium on the 25th May, 2009, with the 3000m for Senior Men and Women provisionally timed for 2.50 pm.

The formerly desolate walk has been fairly well supported for the last couple of years and we want to keep it that way, so please make sure that your county AAA selectors are aware of you and make a selection.

Best wishes to all …                                 Peter Cassidy
NORMAN KNOTT RIP
We have been informed of the sad death of NORMAN KNOTT (aged 77) who became Centurion No 321 when completing the Metropolitan Police 'K' Division Chigwell 100 Miles race in October 1961.   Norman raced in the colours of local Club Woodford Green AC as it was then known, and was timed in at 22 hours 41 minutes and 6 seconds.  He was resident in North Carolina.   A letter from his widow Margaret is published in this issue.   We express our condolence to Margaret and all other family members.

On that day 42 started and just 19 finished ... mind you it must have been very cold in October.  The late Olympian FRANK O'REILLY won on a 10 x 10 miles course in 18.03.45.   An hour and 50 minutes behind came 2nd placed HEW NEILSON from the local Woodford Green Club with keen Essex Walker reader JOHN EDDERSHAW in 3rd spot.   Blind St Dunstans walker LES DENNIS (SWC) came 5th just under 20 hours and 50 minutes.   The 7 new Centurions, including B F ENNEW (322) of Southend who finished in 22.57.45, were presented with their Centurion badges at the Mansion House in February 1962, where COLIN YOUNG also received his badge from that memorable 1960 track race.   It was one of the largest gatherings of Centurions ever recorded.   One Centurions badge recipient was J P COOPEY (323) of Coventry Godiva Harriers.   He possessed his coveted Centurions badge for only 11 days as he died in a motor accident.
COUGH UP
Following a year-long anti-doping review carried out by Dame TANNI GREY-THOMPSON, athletes are to be fined up to £1,000 for missing drug tests.  UK Athletics Chief Executive NIELS DE VOS said, "It is appropriate that penalties should be taken from athletes, particularly those who are funded.   A missed test is a violation and it should not happen".   Other measures include stopping drug cheats from going on to coach.   De Vos added, "This is not a speeding fine.  Any athlete stupid enough to cheat will not only destroy their career as an athlete, but also any future career in the sport as an administrator or coach".
NOSTALGIA BY READER'S REQUEST
Keen reader DAVE SHARPE, after reading recollections from TONY PERKINS of early Ilford Christmas 10K races in the 70s, has asked for more info about the 1973 race (in which he appeared and finished 31st in 54.55 - a position which would have secured him 3rd place in 2008).   The 2008 race saw 7 men and 1 woman better the hour, in 1973 47 bettered the hour - with CHRIS BRUNNING (Verlea) and the late CHARLIE MEGNIN, both in 59.55 being the last ones ducking under 60 minutes.  Eight more finished soon afterwards: TONY WARREN, JOHN POWELL, BARRY DAYMOND, FRANK DRAKE, SID McSWEENEY, GEORGE WOODS, KEN MUNROE and R SIMMONS, an Essex Police junior, to make 55 finishers.  Before you ask Ilford had spacious dressing accommodation in those days with 2 men's changing rooms - one being alongside the house (which belonged to Club member EDGAR MOON).  The other dressing room had a couple of rusty tin baths into which hot water was poured from a boiler.   2008's top 3 times were 54.36, 54.43 and 57.36.   In 1973 they were 46.15, 46.37 and 47.21, recorded by JOHN WEBB, ROGER MILLS and AMOS SEDDON respectively.  The 1 & 2 positions were a repeat of the RWA National 10 miles at Leyland earlier that year.  Making up the top-10 were, in order, LEW MOCKETT, BRIAN ARMSTRONG, PETER HODKINSON, PAT RODGERS, ALEC BANYARD CHRIS LESTER and GEOFF HUNWICKS in 51.03.   6 beat 50 minutes!   The positions 11-20 were filled by (in order) KEN TUSON, DAVE BOXALL, DENIS SHEPPARD, TED HOLMQUIST, PAUL DYBLE, MICK SCAMMELL, LEN RUDDOCK, JACK CLIFTON, ANDY TWEED and BRIAN LAVER.   The holders of positions 21-to-27 all had times which would have secured victory in 2008: they were (again in order) PHIL HUSBAND, MAL BLYTH, GRAHAM SCOTT, DAVE NEAGLE, PETER WORTH, RAY PEARCE and JOHN HEDGETHORNE who clocked 54.12.   The next 12 would all have made the frame had their times been repeated in 2008.  They were STEVE KING, DOUG FOTHERINGHAM, BILL SUTHERLAND, DAVE SHARPE, LEN TAYLOR, DAVE AINSWORTH, TREVOR PARLSLOE-WILLIAMS, JOHN ‘F’ EVANS, LEN BERRY, PETER HEPWORTH, ALAN BARBER and M FAULKNER.  Hon Ed's time was 55.41.   Giving everybody a mention, those also under 60 minutes were: MIKE BATEMAN, KEN CARDOZO, MICK BARNBROOK, KEITH "mountain" MANN, KEN TURNER, REG YOULDON and then A BRUNNING and CHARLIE MEGNIN who we've already reported upon.   Now there's a feast of names for you to remember, many of whom are still on the scene today, even if no longer walking.

In 1973 there was a strong undercard as supporting races were held before the main event.   A Boys’ Road 3K saw 13 finishers, being won by JOHN DUNSFORD in 15.02.   Others beating 16 minutes (in order) were: R VROOBEL, A WORTH, ROY SHEPPARD and A BLYTH.  MIKE CROFT was 7th in 16.22.   A competitive Youths’ 5K saw 2 under 28 minutes in H SINGH (Leicester) and NIGEL STONE (Newham) clocking 27.14 and 27.55.  The latter is now a Man of the Cloth, and he is still fit enough to compete a recent Flora London Marathon.     The 1-2 in the Senior Ladies 3K was JUNE ARMSTRONG and IRENE BATEMAN who respectively recorded 18.27 and 19.50, while a Junior Girls 3K saw a frame of F WANNELL (Uxb), BEVERLY FRANCIS (Btn) and S MARTIN (Btn) clocking 17.24, 18.11 and 18.25.

A consistency between 1973 and 2008 was our organiser - TONY “Mr.Reliable" PERKINS, who remains one of our sport's keenest workers.   For interest, on the same day was the GOSPORT 10K/Southern League event.  This saw a frame of STUART MAIDMENT (Yeovil), DAVE STEVENS (Stey) and BILL WRIGHT (Soton) who recorded 49.37, 51.18 and 53.00.  A young GRAHAM MORRIS of Steyning was 4th in 54.05 and he was to make a name as an International, being selected for the 1977 Lugano Cup Final over 20K.  All great times!

IN THE MARKET PLACE
Romford Market Place, which once hosted well supported walking races sponsored by the now defunct Romford Brewery Company, has a new Market Manager.  He's Centurion PETER HODKINSON who has stepped up from his Deputy's role upon retirement of the No 1 man.   Walkers jostling among stalls in the town's historic cobbled Market Place can often see Peter hard at work keeping it all in order.   Well done to Peter on his promotion.
HOME FROM HOME
Chadwell Heath based Centurion (NO 655) RON EATON, aged 84, of Woodford Green with Essex Ladies AC has been admitted to a home for the elderly.   Should readers wish to obtain visiting details or to enquire about his health, then his son-in-law is happy for you to call him on 020-8590-3756.  Ron still took interest in racing and completed a London Marathon while in his 80s and is also a member of the runners 100K Club.   Ron frequently saw DAVE SHARPE as his training route often went through Chadwell Heath, and Dave would stop to wise him up about the latest goings-on.

Ron qualified as a Centurion in June 1979 at Surrey Walking Club's Ewhurst 100 miles.  Three participation records were set there: 107 starters, 77 finishers and 37 new Centurions - all best ever figures.  The race was won by DAVE BOXALL (his 5th UK 100 miles victory) and other finishers of note were RON PURKISS (652), MICK BARNBROOK (661), the late GEORGE WOODS (683) and TONY PERKINS (685).   With a team of 3 established Centurions the Borough of Enfield Harriers won the team race scoring KEN ROOST (557), JACK ROSSITER (577) and the late PETER WORTH (491).

BACK INTO HIS STRIDE
Respected judge, Welsh Walking Secretary and Welsh athletics historian JACK THOMAS had a health setback a short while ago, which prevented him driving and getting along to our meetings.  He got over that and was welcomed back onto the scene.  Sadly his health took a step backwards over the Festive season, resulting in him attending hospital on Christmas morning.   He's responding well to treatment and is in good spirits and is looking forward to the big weekend of sport at Newmarket in July.   We wish former Woodford Green AC stalwart Jack well as always, as he's an integral part of our race walking activities at all levels.

GOING UP
We recently reported a high average age in the opening meeting of the 2009 Enfield League card.  Well we hear a recent RWA Sub-Committee meeting had an average age of 69 years.   As implored in recent Essex Walker issues, we need new people stepping forward to offer their services on Committees and in various administrative posts.   The average age of officials is really high ... and many of them hold numerous posts, as newcomers aren’t volunteering their services.   What can you do to assist the organisation of our great sport?

LICC DATES NOTIFIED BY CARL LAWTON

I have acquired the dates of the LICC meeting at which I assume there is still the 3km walk -1 pm start.

Last year had its good and bad turn outs but this is still the chance to compete with the track and field people.  Meetings are electronically timed.

The first is the day before the London Marathon/ National 50kms so I may be an absentee there.

	April 25th
	Match 1
	Barnet Copthall

	May 23rd
	Match 2
	Lea Valley

	July 25th
	Match 3
	Woodford Green

	August 29th
	Match 4
	Parliament Hill




UK RECORD FOR LOUGHTON 2ND CLAIMER
The SCVAC Indoor 3,000 Championship (+ Open Race) was held at the Lea Valley Stadium on Sunday 8th February.

	1
	John Hall
	M60 
	Belgrave
	14.55.49

	2
	Steve Uttley
	M50
	Ilford
	15.49.56

	3
	Dave Sharpe
	M55
	Ilford
	17.40.40

	4
	Ron Powell
	M70
	Enf & Har
	19.45.30

	5
	Dave Ainsworth
	M60
	Ilford
	21.53.02

	6
	Chris Childs
	W45
	Dartford
	25.53.02



Pride of place went to the victor for setting a new UK Indoor M60 record, taking this record from the late Brian Gore of Trowbridge.  The 2nd placed athlete had suffered a heavy cold during the arctic spell and deliberated before deciding to compete.  Sadly the field was down on a year ago, and those 10 starters were further reduced as 4 came out (3 during the racing and 1 after crossing the line).   A veterans’ field with 5 judges adjudicating over 15 200 metres circuits under 'A' Laws was always going to prove a test for some - but all knew the conditions before entering.   Seeing red disks were, in order, Jack Fitzgerald (Sutton), Kevin Burnett (SWC), Norma Grimsey (E&H) - her first DQ - and Bernie Hercock.   With other finishers getting carded the busiest man was board writer CARL LAWTON.   Two judges’ runners were mustered to rush cards in - E&H Secretary RAY GIBBINS and fellow Club member BRIAN STURT who was resplendent in a Henley Royal Regatta striped blazer.  This meeting was short of Officials, except our walking race, and to our discipline's credit judges stopped on to assist with other events.
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Steve Backley (BBC): 
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Chris Kamara (Sky): 


Jeff Stelling (Sky): 
DEAFENING SILENCE
Essex Walker has asked its readers (a) if they would like something special arranged to celebrate our 500th Essex League fixture (in 13 races time) and if so (b) how they would like it celebrated: where, format etc, and (c) should our Essex League continue beyond its 500th event?  Asking readers is a doubtful course of action, as we saw by our recent question about continuing to support LICC races; where we had no choice but to take a "nil response" as meaning that you had no wish to see such races taken off the card.   Just 2 readers were moved to have their say about the 500th Essex League race and both made valid points.   First to respond was DAVE SHARPE who wanted such a race to be celebrated and staged at Picketts Lock.   Mind you, back in 1967 the opening 2 Essex League races were staged outside of Essex.  TONY PERKINS pointed out that our 300th and 400th races both saw a "reunion" aspect with many ex-walkers returning to have a go.   With that in mind Tony stressed the need for a shorter race, as indeed we had on those previous anniversary occasions.   So we're looking at a 3 miles/5K distance.   Hon Ed thinks that it should be in Essex, and that we should also have a post race social mingle/buffet - with a photographic display, like we did at the Arena Club (300th race) and Springfield Police HQ (400th race).   Apathy reigns and as usual it will probably be the same enthusiasts who'll get together to thrash out what needs to be done, if anything, and they'll hopefully wish that too many others won't then moan about what's put on for them, come the day (which will be early next year).
SOUTHERN LEAGUE
Asking readers about the wisdom of continuing a declining Essex League beyond its 500th race in next year, responder DAVE SHARPE thinks it should end ... and that a Southern League be commenced instead.

THE ESTUARY TRIO
We've not seen much of STEVE ALLEN, CHRIS CATTANO and OLLY BROWNE lately.   
· Steve picked up a nasty injury while running the Hastings Marathon, which has upset his preparation for the London Marathon (and other such major events).  
· Chris has had a spell of heavy colds and influenza.   
· Olly was admitted to hospital on February 15th in agony, with sciatica.

NEXT!
By coincidence great Essex walkers: Centurion DAVE NEAGLE (once 4th in a 100 Miles race) and former National Schools Champion LAURENCE DORDOY sat opposite one-and-other in an Upminster Dentist's waiting room awaiting the call.  Don't forget folks that former Scottish International walker DAVID BUCHANAN also has his dental surgery in Havering - at Harold Wood.

EXIT MR PRESIDENT 
Enfield & Haringey's PETER MATTHEWS has stepped down after a quarter-of-a-century wearing his Club's Presidential chain.  He's still President of the National Union of Track Statisticians (NUTS), and in that capacity produces those annual ranking tables that are such compulsive and accurate reading.   Peter was the guest speaker at the 20078 RWA Centenary Dinner ... and if you missed that (or if you were there and want to hear more form such a quality speaker) then he's the guest speaker at March's Metropolitan Police Annual Dinner & Reunion at New Scotland Yard.  Full details and booking arrangements in our previous edition.




THANK YOU
Popular CHRIS HOBBS has been in touch and asks that readers be thanked for sending him so many get-well cards and letters following his heart attack and hospital admission.  Currently not at work or driving, he hopes soon to be fit again to do both.  That's the spirit!  Chris was driven to February's Bexley League meeting where he came to give his support.   We wish him well after his health setback and look forward to hearing good reports about his recovery.


"Bang!  It's in all the way, apart from the fact it hit the crossbar".





"Coming to a climax.  Three men left in the competition and the German Spank's one of them".�
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FIXTURES�
Wed 4 Mar   �
Met Police Dinner & Reunion�
6.30 pm�
New Scotland Yard  �
�
�
Sun  8 Mar�
BMAF 3,000 metres Indoor Championship�
�
Lea Valley Stadium  �
�
�
Sat 14 Mar�
Pat Furey Trophies Race/Enfield League 5 miles (double pts)  �
2 pm�
Lea Valley Stadium  �
�
�
Sat  21 Mar�
Cambridge Harriers Winter League 5K (+ Series Presentation)�
2 pm�
Bexley �
�
�
Sun 29 Mar�
Nicola 5 Miles (Final Staging)    �
10.15 am�
Canvey Island         �
�
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Results of Essex League race


Courtesy of Peter Cassidy








"There's no real explanation for Zaki's absence.  We're told he's got a thigh strain".
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A HUGE “THANK YOU”


As most will know I had a bad fall just prior to Christmas and broke both my wrists, the right one was splintered badly as well.  I am now feeling much brighter and have the use of my left hand about 90% and the right one about 70% although they are still quite painful at times.





I deeply want to thank all who sent flowers and cards and well wishes.  I was feeling so low at times they really cheered me up. 





Best wishes to you all for the New Year …                    Eileen 
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